The Word on the Street

by

Terence M. Green
I’ve been the volunteer liaison/organizer for the SFWA Booth at Toronto’s one-day Word on the Street Festival – a celebration of the written word -- every September for the past 9 years, an event that attracts in excess of 200,000 people annually. Our two small tables have played host to (among others) myself, Robert J. Sawyer, Robert Charles Wilson, Scott Mackay, Karl Schroeder, Phyllis Gotlieb, Andrew Weiner, James Alan Gardner, Edo van Belkom, Cory Doctorow (as well as representatives from the annual Toronto-based Ad Astra SF Convention). This small gathering alone includes winners and finalists for the Hugo Award, Nebula Award, John W. Campbell Award, Sunburst Award, Prix Aurora Award, Arthur Ellis Award, World Fantasy Award, Governor General’s Award, recipients of fiction grants from the Canada Council, Ontario Arts Council, Toronto Arts Council, writers-in-residence at libraries and post-secondary institutions and other honours too numerous to mention here. The authors appear voluntarily, come at their own expense, pay for the booth themselves (splitting the cost proportionally), and use their time there to meet-and-greet, promote their books, and try to increase their readership. Simply put, we want to let the city know just how many world-class writers of SF&F are living right here in their midst – usually a startling revelation for the average Torontonian. 

There are always logistical problems, uncertainty of weather, financial and other concerns. And largely, as a group we are still (somewhat amazingly) ignored by the local media. But these issues pale at the opportunity to get the Word out onto the Street. Since we go to the trouble of creating and writing the fiction, it seems silly not to take a few hours a year to let local folks know that both we and the books exist. In their shoes, and in the general absence of local media exposure, as a reader, I’d want to know. My belief  -- and experience -- is that people who attend the Festival want to go home with a book (or several), and the opportunity to meet and talk with the author, get a book discount-priced and signed (even personalized) by that author is exactly what they want – a genuine bibliophilic pleasure. 

We share this bibliophilia with our readers. From our small booth alone, literally hundreds of books are sold every year, finding their way out into the city, into living rooms, onto coffee tables, bedside tables, possibly even changing hands. This is a Good Thing. It is why I have stayed involved. It is why you should drop by and visit next year. I am a great believer that, being alive, we should celebrate everything. Surely, our books are no exception.

THE END

